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Lifeline Purpose

The Lifeline is the monthly newsletter of the St. Paul and Suburban Area Intergroup, Incorporated. It is about, by, and for groups and members of the A.A. Fellowship. Opinions expressed herein are not to be attributed to A.A. as a whole, nor does publication of any article imply endorsement by either A.A. or St. Paul Intergroup. We welcome articles on a Step, Traditions or Concept, in addition to descriptions of personal experience. We also welcome cartoons and drawings expressing the wry side of our A.A> experience.

Please email your article to lifeline@aastapul.org, or send it by regular mail to Lifeline Editor, St. Paul Intergroup, 608 Seventh Street West, St. Paul, MN 55102-3010. Materials or articles mailed to us cannot be returned unless accompanied by a self-addressed stamped envelope, Intergroup reserves the right to edit submissions for clarity, length and content that might violate A.A.’s Traditions, etc.


 

Step Five

 

 

“Admitted to God, to ourselves and to another human being the exact nature our wrongs.”

 

Step Five – “What an order! I can’t go through with it.” Yet there I was sitting with my sponsor about to share with him every nook and cranny of my life's deepest and darkest secrets. Did I want to do this? No of course not! But I did not want to go on the way I was living in the relentless grip of alcoholism. Plus, my sponsor had that something I wanted – he was, “happy, joyous and free.”

So we invited the God of my understanding into our conversation and hit the ground running. We started with my sex conduct, since that was an area of my life where I had no sense of proportion or propriety. I had no idea how to share in a healthy, intimate partnership as an honest and unselfish participant. After we finished, we discussed my ideal. My sponsor shared how his ideal had changed and developed as he continued his sober journey. That helped me see that this “New Way of Life” was a process of adaptation and growth – it was a relief to know that there was hope for me yet!

Next we reviewed my resentments. As I shared, a pattern emerged which my sponsor helped me to see and to understand. I learned that my infinite wants and needs kept crashing onto the shores of my selfish, self-centered, fear-driven expectations. I chronically assumed that others ought to live up to my expectations, rather than allow them to be themselves. I often entered into their lives driven to manipulate our relationship to suit me. This inventory showed me that “I want, I need” is not exactly a healthy prescription for one’s relationships or one’s way through life!

Fears were next. My sponsor asked if I wanted to be driven by my fears, or would I like to “get in the driver’s seat and learn how to be responsible for my actions?” It was simple, he said, “start with the principles of being ‘honest, willing, and open-minded,’ and you’ll soon see that instead of being driven by your fears, you’ll be motivated by some principles that you can apply in any situation.” More relief.

Last, we looked over my harm done to others. What a petty thief I was – I stole – and not just things. I stole people’s serenity (do it for me now!) and their good names (gossip). Inventory completed. It was quite evident that my old ideas of how to live and how to be a participant in the lives of others were deeply flawed. 

So what to do? My sponsor suggested I follow the instructions on page 75 of the Big Book. I took some quiet time to review all I had shared. Then I said a prayer of gratitude that I knew myself in a new light. Finally, I reviewed my work on the first Five Steps. Was I ready to let go of my failed old ideals of “successful living, and embrace a new ‘Design for Living?’” You bet I was! On to Step Six! 

-Anonymous, St. Paul, MN


 

Tradition Five

Each group has but one primary purpose -- to carry its message to the alcoholic who still suffers.

 

The Program teaches me that the sobriety of the still suffering alcoholic should be more important to me than my own sobriety. The Fifth Tradition says that our “primary purpose” is to carry our message to the alcoholic who still suffers. Think of it. Am I selfish or what? My abstinence is not my primary purpose? I thought that was the main reason I came to AA. The Fifth Tradition implies that my sobriety is secondary in importance to the sobriety of others. This seems like new information to me. I would take “…alcoholic who still suffers..” to mean not only the walk-ins, but regular attendees at meetings.

If any ten people, in or out of the program, were asked what AA meant to them I believe they would probably say it is a place where people get dry. Yet, the program tells us that this is not our “primary” reason for attending AA. My own abstinence is only a secondary purpose. As a matter of fact, if we devote ourselves to aiding our fellow suffering alcoholic we will naturally become sober without any direct effort to that end. It will just come.

At an orientation meeting in November of 1970 at the Midway group the facilitator made the statement that, “AA is not a temperance organization.” We do not hate drinking. This is consistent with the Big Book, where it says that we should be careful never to show intolerance of drinking as an institution (pg. 103). Back in the early Twentieth Century the WCTU (Women’s Christian Temperance Union), an organization opposed to drinking as an institution, was instrumental in lobbying for prohibition.	

Alcoholic Anonymous neither endorses nor opposes prohibition. Drinking is not our issue. It is not our stigma. Helping the still suffering alcoholic recover from alcoholism rather than from just drinking is our primary purpose. Yet some of the AA group consciences in recent years have tended to demonize drinking as an institution. While alcoholism is a disease, its drinking effect is being regarded in some AA quarters as being bad or wrong, though it is neither. The defect resides within the alcoholic rather than in the bottle, or the pill for that matter.

This is not to advocate for drinking but the Tradition does not even suggest that we be sober to serve the still suffering alcoholic. In the discussion of the Twelfth Step the Twelve Steps and Twelve Traditions, it says that all members can serve in some capacity, even if only to serve as a bad example. Who among us in recovery cannot say that we have been well-served by bad examples of some our drinking friends?

-	Charles J., Mission TX

(Edited for content and flow)


 

Thoughts from the Board

This month we don’t have an article to add here - our Alternate Treasurer found it necessary to step down due to personal conflicts. This happens from time to time as we all face “life on life’s terms” and need to make adjustments to our activites.

However, we will use this space to encourage those who may have not yet considered getting involved at the Board dimension at St. Paul Intergroup. Our Board is a very enthused and energetic group of folks - just great to be around, learn from and cooperate with.

One of the opportunities that Board members have is to do the planning for our various events each year. Generally, 2 Board members encouraged to plan the event, arrange for some to speak, choose the entertainment and gernally coordinate the event. everyone seems to enjoy this aspect of service work.


If you think this may be the time for you to get involved, drop on down to the Intergroup office and chat with us about your questions and ideas. The choice is always yours - but it shouldbe an informed choice.

Dennis B. - Office Manager


Trustee Sharing

 

The DELTA Committee

 

Over the past couple years there have been a multitude of changes in the internal operations of your General Service office (GSO).  Additionally, this past year was a continuation of a demonstration of the contributing groups to increase contributions.  Sales of literature have also been on an upward trend.  Our long term liabilities for old debt in the form of the discontinued pension plan are approaching being fully funded.  Taking all of these variables into account, AAWS, Inc. felt it was appropriate to evaluate options with regard to possible year-over-year profits, and formed an ad hoc committee to evaluate changes.

In years past, literature prices were typically adjusted downward when a situation of this nature took place.  At times, discounts on literature sales were also adjusted.  Initially, these two variables were the primary concern of the ad hoc committee.  However, the issue of shipping charges to various purchasers, including based on order size became another variable to consider.  A few months after the formation of the committee, the realization that we continued to debate appropriate pricing based on language added yet another variable. 

Add all these quantitative variables together, and then add qualitative variables such as who do we affect when we make changes, add a potential unified shopping cart for both AAWS and AA Grapevine, Inc., and the compound effect results in a wide array of potential cause-and-effect changes.  Rather than be the literature price change/discount/shipping charge/language/AAWS-AAGV committee, we adopted the name of DELTA, as the term “delta” is used to signify change.

We are currently in the data collection stage.  The committee, comprised of two AAWS directors including me as chair and Deborah A., a non-trustee director, plus Bob Slotterback, Director of Finance at GSO and David Rosen, Publications Director, are the primary committee members. We get additional support from other GSO staff and our general manager, Greg T. The sum of the participants brings together a wealth of experience as a host of variables are considered. Additionally, David Rosen is in the midst of a thorough audit of our supply chain, from manufacturing (printing) to warehousing and sales.  Bob Slotterback has done a tremendous job of developing talent in the finance department at GSO, and we are going to be able to perform data mining to analyze short- and long-term trends and the cause-and-effect of prior changes that have taken place over the years.

One of our goals is to determine the most appropriate ways to respond to financial changes taking place.  Most notable is the opportunity on the horizon that AA can become self-supporting through contributions, where the group support pays for all of the services being provided at the General Service Office.  If the trend of increasing contributions continues, surely one of the biggest benefactors of changes should be the groups that provide their support.  With the goal always in mind of helping the still suffering alcoholic, the ability for GSO to fine-tune its operations to improve services, price literature at a lower cost,  putting the power of the purse ever-more into the hands of the group by an office operating based on group contributions is likely the most spiritually-correct business process change that could take place. 

Besides data analysis, we are collecting information from people and entities that purchase literature from GSO.  For example, the manager of St. Paul Intergroup provided a good deal of information for the committee on both what is the current literature ordering practice as well as what would be most beneficial for both intergroup and the groups and individuals.  We will continue to reach out and always welcome information relevant to the topic.

We have a few months of work ahead of us on the DELTA Committee, and opportunities to improve the level of service to all groups abound.  I will keep you informed in the coming months as we strive to be of service.

Yours in Service, 

Thomas L. A

WCR Trustee & AAWS Director


 

UPCOMING EVENTS

St.Paul Intergroup

[image: ]    Annual    [image: ]

SPRING FLING

NEW LOCATION

Lutheran Church of the Redeemer

285 North Dale St.

Saint Paul, MN 55101

 

ACTIVITIES
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6PM - Spaghetti Dinner
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Open Speaker Meeting

Christa W. - St. Paul

 

[image: ]

Dance

The Ramshackle Charmers

 

Contribution: $10 entire evening, or $7 Dinner Only, Or $5 Dance Only

No one turned away for lack of funds

For More Information Call: 651-227-5502


[image: ]



ASL interpreting upon a 1 month advance request.


 

Delegates Dialogue

Letting Our Friends Recommend Us in the Digital Age

 

There is no denying that in the past decade social media in its many forms has risen to become a dominant way of communicating. Because of its potential as a communications tool, A.A. has for several years been researching, debating, and making decisions about whether it should or could use the emerging social media platforms to carry its message of recovery. I have generally been in favor of exploring the potential of social media.  Last year at our annual General Service Conference in New York, I was among the Delegates who voted in favor of establishing YouTube Channels for A.A. World Services, Inc. and the A.A. Grapevine. 

This year I am returning to the General Service Conference with plans to ask our Fellowship to reconsider this decision and remove our YouTube presence (at least temporarily) to address the unintended consequences of non-AA content that populates our Channels.  I am going to suggest that we work harder to find ways to encourage our friends (professional associations, national religious and spiritual groups, corrections officials, and treatment facilities) to become our advocates in the social media realm. The solution to the troubles inherent in social media may be solved by finding an innovative way to return to an old principle – it is better to let our friends recommend us than to promote ourselves (from the long form of Tradition Eleven).

When I voted to create YouTube channels for A.A., I did so with the understanding that YouTube was a media platform that allowed us to prohibit posting of comments by visitors to the site and that we would be able to block outside groups from posting content to our channel. By comparison, YouTube seemed like a much more secure option than Facebook or Twitter, which we all know can be the fertile ground of controversy both publicly and privately.

Now that I’ve seen the A.A. World Services and A.A. Grapevine Channels in action, I am concerned that videos shown in the “Up Next” section of the channel are often carrying messages counter to the A.A. recovery.  The list of videos displayed included one titled, “Bill Wilson: Con Man,” another was a testimonial by a person describing how she got sober without A.A, and another was a video showing fully recognizable images of attendees and speakers at an A.A. roundup.  Also troubling is the fact that the next video in the “Up Next” queue begins playing immediately after whatever video was first played. So even if visitors to one of our YouTube Channels manage to pick an A.A. video first, if they continue to watch they are likely to next be shown one or more videos not related to A.A. and maybe even videos hostile to A.A. I don’t think that’s the result we were hoping for with our social media presence.

Pausing this experiment with YouTube would give us time to work out whether we could use the platform and avoid the unwelcome content from populating the “Up Next” feature.  To have unwanted and contrary content automatically loading for our visitors both dilutes the A.A. message and risks unintentionally giving the impression that A.A. is affiliated with the creators of the other videos or endorses the messages of the other videos. Tradition Six cautions us against any affiliation with outside entities, real or implied. Tradition Eleven guides us to avoid setting up any individual A.A. members as spokespersons for our Fellowship and warns against identifying ourselves at the level of public media. The videos of fully identifiable A.A. members speaking about A.A. in any context gives the impression that Tradition Eleven is no longer a value of A.A.

This early experience with YouTube also causes me to want to hold off any establishing any other new social media presence for A.A.  Plans are currently being made to launch LinkedIn and Facebook pages. Given a close look at the information about these two platforms, it seems that we are headed toward the very same issues of outside content being presented along with A.A. material without our ability to curate what that content is. And each of these platforms would also allow visitors to “friend” or “like” or “follow” our pages.  While that would not technically identify a follower as an A.A. member, the fact that a person had followed an A.A. page would be readily available to other users. This is at the very least a gray area where it concerns our Tradition Eleven principles of anonymity. It deserves more discussion because we don’t have it right yet.

To avoid the seemingly unavoidable problem of unwanted affiliations and to avoid providing a platform where individual A.A. members are almost certain to break their anonymity by association, what if we turn to our friends to recommend us instead. I am an avid social media user in my work.  I would love to see a tweet go by on my Twitter account from a group like the American Medical Association that said something like, “A.A. is still one of the most effective solutions to alcoholism available today,” with a link provided to our www.aa.org website. The AMA is a highly respected medical association and our website is one place where we really can control our content. Or what if the National Council of Churches posted on their LinkedIn page something that described how many of their members still find A.A. to be a solution to alcoholism that is compatible with their spiritual beliefs, no matter what they believe – again, with a link to our website. That would be a strong recommendation from one of our friends. 

To encourage and make full use of recommendations from our friends, I would like to see us direct some of our resources into paying for staff time at the General Service Office to support and coordinate these efforts the same way we do with other public information, bridging the gap, and cooperation with the professional community activities.  We could use our committee system to consider how best to get the message out this way, while adhering to the principles found in Traditions Six and Eleven. Local groups and districts could be provided guidance and sample materials for encouraging information tweets, Facebook posts, and LinkedIn mentions by medical professionals, clergy, human resource professionals, and corrections officials – all of whom are already the focus of our public information efforts. It would be our classic public information activities transferred to a new platform. We could be innovative and do so without crossing into troublesome gray areas within our principles.

While I recommend we ask our Fellowship to pause any further use of social media platforms for posting A.A. content, I am not advocating we completely close off the exploration.  But I don’t think we quite have it right yet.  There is much more to do to keep our social media work within the spirit of Traditions Six and Eleven.  And we have not yet fully explored ways to encourage other organizations and associations – our long-time friends of A.A. – to once again become the source of positive and far reaching recommendations. Our Fellowship had its early growth based on the positive words that other professionals made public about us.  We have an opportunity to recommit to an old success in a very innovative way, by asking others outside A.A. to use their presence on social media platforms where our own A.A. presence may be too problematic.

I hope you’ll join in the discussion and debate of social media topics at all levels of our service structure. It is only a fully-participating, fully-informed group conscience that will ensure we have given Tradition Two a real chance.

Thanks for all your service,

Curt K.

Delegate – Panel 67

Area 36 – Southern Minnesota

delegate@area36.org


 

Group and Area News

 

Group and Area News 

 

Meeting Change: The Open Thursday 12 Noon Meeting at the New Brighton Alano is now  Step, Tradition, & Topic/Discussion. It is All-Ages and Mixed. 

 

Virtual—Telephone Meeting: CrossTalk Group +1-712-415-0200 

Every Sunday—Thursday 11PM (Midnight on East Coast) This is a free telephone call-in AA meeting recognized by both GSO and the Loaners International Homer Directory. 
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HOOTS

 

 

May Open Shifts:

 

1st Sat	9:00am - 2:00pm   

 

4th Sat	9:00am - 2:00pm

 

4th Tues	10:00 overnight til 6 am

 

Night Owl Committee news:

 

First of all, thanks to Cheryl B., who has served as the chair of the Night Owl coordinating committee for the past couple of years and has now rotated to other service opportunities.  We are grateful for her service and wish her well.

One Saturday late in March, several committee members spent a Saturday afternoon calling all of the names on our NIght Owl volunteer list.  We did so to update our contact information for everyone, and to ask everyone whether they were still able to serve as Owls.  

We got a very good response from many willing volunteers, as well as some who chose to “rotate off”.  We thank all for their service to Intergroup and the Fellowship.

Reminders to all groups!  Please let know if you get a new Night Owl Coordinator for you group so we are reminding the right person.  Send e-mails to the committe at nightowl@aastpaul.org 

 

Frank N.

Night Owl Committee chair

 

 


 

VOLUNTEERS

 


[image: ]



 




	Adam M.


	 Barb M





	Carter N.


	 Chuck L.





	Crissie P.


	 Dan F.





	David D.


	 Dan B.





	Frank D.


	 Henry O.





	Jimmy D.


	 Kristi W.





	Marc S.


	 Matt F.





	Melanie J.


	 Michelle K.





	Patrick C.


	 Suzanne B.





	Tiffani M.


	







 

Contributing Groups

 




	Amigos III


	





	Anoka Day by Day


	





	Apple Vslley Daily Reflections


	





	Basic Text


	





	Children of Chaos Plus


	





	Cliffhangers - Thur Nite


	





	Como Ave Step & Topic


	





	Dakota Alano Speaker Mtg


	





	Firing Line


	





	Forest Lake Alano


	





	Glorai Dei AA


	





	Grovers Thur Night


	





	Hazelwood AA


	





	Happy Joyous & Free - Mahtomedi


	





	Highland Park Groups


	





	Just For Today Womens


	





	Lindstrom Thursday 12x12


	





	Look To This Day


	





	Meeting of the Waters


	





	No Time Like The Present


	





	Rosemount Groups


	





	Roseville Centennial Group


	





	Sat Morning PS Meeting


	





	Sat Morning Serenity Grp


	





	Shivering Denizens


	





	Sisters of Serenity


	





	Steps to Freedom


	





	Stillwater Morning Grps


	





	Summit HillThird Tradition - Northfield


	





	Uptown Club


	





	White Bear Lake Redeemer


	





	WHite Bear Sat AM Womens


	





	White Bear Wed AM Womens


	







 

CONTRIBUTIONS

 




	Number of Group Contributions:


	 36





	Total Group Contributions:


	 $4203.00





	Number of Faithful Fivers:


	17





	Total from Faithful Fivers:


	 $480.00







OFFICE STATISTICS

 




	Meeting Information


	 89





	Inventory/Hours/Locaiton


	 26





	12th Step


	 4





	Temporary Sponsor


	 17





	Speaker Request


	 30





	Staff


	 161





	TOTAL


	 327





	Average/Day


	 14.9





	


	





	


	







Minutes from

Representative Meeting

 


	Opened with the Serenity Prayer, introductions, and read the Primary Purpose of Intergroup.



	Last month minutes reviewed, motioned Steve B and seconded by Paul C, motion approved.



	Treasurer’s Report, C.J. M – Historically February is a slower month since contributions are typically made on a quarterly basis. Total Contributions: $3,588.00 (Decrease of $1,866) Expenses: $9,388.89 (Decrease of $3,582) Total Income and the Net Income: Possible discrepancies in the Total Income -- Our Treasurer and Office Manager will have accurate totals in the following month.



	Office Report, Bill S – Intergroup Office is now designing anniversary greeting cards and selling gold and white fancy $16 medallions. Please note that there is ALWAYS a Golden Opportunity to volunteer at Intergroup. Intergroup needs volunteers – especially answering the phones and helping around the office during the 12-3 and 3-6 time slot. Orientation for answering calls at the Office is held every Saturday at 10am. Please email lifeline@aastpaul.org for further information.



	Night Owl Report, Cheryl B – Frank N will be assuming responsibilities as the new Night Owl Chair. 1 Committee Chair position open and 4 open Night Owl Shifts (dates and times can be found in the Lifeline). Please contact Cheryl at NightOwl@aastpaul.org or leave a message at the Intergroup Office.



	Website Report, Jonathan L – Up 22 Meetings – the Richmond, WI and Riverfalls, WI Alano Clubs have been added to our directory. Please have your Home Group members check out the 14 volunteer opportunities found on the website. Contact Jonathan & Sergey at webservant@aastpaul.org.



	Outreach Program, Carolyn M – There is 1 “MIA” meeting on the list. Please encourage your Home Group Members to get involved in Outreach! Please contact Carolyn M at outreach@aastpaul.org.



	Update from the Board, Rob C – The Board invites all Reps and AA Members to volunteer at all Intergroup Events. Intergroup welcomes feedback/new ideas for our events. The Office will provide an update within the next couple months about switching phone services from Century Link to Comcast. What we know now -- the Office will save $250 a month with the switch and the transfer will be a lot simpler than we thought.



	Liaison Reports: District 8: Mike C – Alt District Chair received the General Service Conference Agenda and the District is reviewing. Area Corrections Chair presented on Correctional Facilities. District 15: Spring Fellowship Event was a success. Washington County Jail is breaking down on volunteers – must meet all requirements. New CPC Chair – helping encourage more people to get involved. The District is looking forward to the Bethel Area Assembly. District 19: Dan R – 770 Pamphlets were handed out to medical facilities. Alt DCM reviewed with the group the Area Assembly Agenda.



	Upcoming Intergroup Events: AA Saint Paul Intergroup’s Spring Fling: Saturday, April 28th (Please see flyer for further information)



	Old Business: N/A



	New Business: N/A



	Group AA Announcements:



	OMD Potluck, Sobriety Recognition, & Speaker meeting - 1st Friday: 04/06 @7:00 pm in the NEW LOCATION: 550 W 7th St., Saint Paul. Speaker: Joe V.



	Maplewood Alano Potluck, Sobriety Recognition, & Speaker meeting - 3rd Sunday: 04/15 @7:30 pm at 1955 Prosperity Road.



	Came To Believe, 7PM Monday night meeting in Highland Area reads through Spiritual Awakening – please join.



	Main Idea Sobriety Recognition: 2nd Friday: 04/13 7:30:9:00 pm located @ 499 Wacouta Street, St Paul.



	Study In Action Meeting at the Maplewood Alano Club Fri-Sun – more info to come next month.



	Suggestions for next month’s agenda: N/A



	Grapevine Report, Lindsey D; Volunteer for April, John



	Concept I review, Tom S; Volunteer for Concept II for April, Guillermo O



	Mock Rep Report, Carolyn M; Volunteer for April, Rob C



	Closed with the Responsibility Statement 




	Derek W.


	 Basic Text


	


	





	Steve B.


	 Como Park BB


	


	





	Mike C.


	 District 8


	


	





	Dan R.


	 Distrivct 19


	


	





	Hannah B.


	 Fireside Womenrs BB


	


	





	Michelle O.


	 Lakeview AA


	


	





	Kate A.


	 Look To This Day


	


	





	Brad M.


	 Main Idea


	


	





	Mark J.


	 Maplewood Alano


	


	





	Caral J.


	 Midway


	


	





	Emily J.


	 No Time like Present


	


	





	Dan S.


	 No Time Like Present


	


	





	Lindsey D.


	 Pocketing Our Pride


	


	





	Tim M.


	 Problems & Solutions


	


	





	John K.


	 Rule 62


	


	





	Rachel P.


	 Rule 62


	


	





	Matt M.


	 Summit Hill


	


	





	Paul C.


	 Third Edition


	


	





	Dan H.


	 Uptwn Groups


	


	





	Cyrus A.


	 West End Grps


	


	





	Julie K.


	 Womens Basic Text


	


	





	Adam B.


	 Thur Orientaiton - Fellowship Club


	


	











Intergroup Board

MEMBERS

 




	Chairperson


	 Lesli D.





	Alternate Chairperson


	 Rob C.





	Secretary


	 Carolyn M.





	Treasurer


	 CJ M.





	Alternate Treasurer


	 Madeline S.





	Member-At-Large 2018


	 Tom S.





	Member-At-Large 2018


	 Erick M.





	Member-At-Large 2019


	 Guillermo O.





	Member-At-Large 2019


	 Brian L.





	Board Advisor


	 Jenni S.





	Office Manager


	 Dennis B.







BILLS PEN

[image: ]

Reprints of Bill Wilson’s writings or talks.

Copyright © A.A.W.S. Inc. - Reprinted with permission.

Bill and the Conference

For Bill, the Sixth Annual General Service Conference of A.A. was, in many significant ways, another milestone in his long identification with the simple program of recovery from Alcoholism.

A decade ago, he had foreseen the imperative necessity of some structure in which A.A. tradition and principle could be safeguarded for future generations. As he has so often remarked, the Conference idea encountered much apathy and resistance when it was first proposed. It required several years before there was sufficient unanimity among the Trustees of the time to assure a five-year trial of Bill’s “visionary” plan for better linkage between the Groups and the General Service Board (then known as the Alcoholic Foundation).

In 1951, the first Conference members – relatively inexperienced in movement-wide affairs, untried in their new role – met in New York City. They demonstrated two things: (1) That there was, in truth, a need for a two-way channel of communication between the groups and Service Headquarters, and (2) That the great spiritual bonds which unite A.A.s in an expanding worldwide Fellowship are stronger than any local, divisive factors that have arisen to this day.

It would be unrealistic to deny that, to a large degree, Bill “carried” that first Conference on his own lanky shoulders. Proud of their role, but lacking full confidence in themselves, lacking personal knowledge of Service Headquarters, and its personnel, the first Delegates time and time again turned to Bill for historical background, for guidance on policy decisions, for clarification of many points.

Yet such if the nature of the man called Bill that it could never be said, or what is more important, felt – that this surviving co-founder of A.A. dominated that first Conference or those others that led up to the drama of St. Louis. Implicit in all his comments was a belief and faith hat the collective conscience of A.A., rather than the breadth of experience or the superior insight of any one person, would show A.A.s how to live and work together and carry this program outward and forward.

The drama of St. Louis was not often seen in human societies in our time. It was a drama in which Bill went on stage only to cross over the footlights, stepping down from his untitled role as leader to become one of many members. Behind the drama lay many months and years of thought and planning and consultation, crystallized in the Third Legacy Manual and its permanent charter for the General Service Conference.

Bill’s vision had become reality. His faith in the collective conscience of A.A. had been justified. And by deliberate turning away from the trappings of responsibility, which in others had masked the armour of power, he set an example which all will agree should long endure.

In stepping aside as the sponsor and protector of the Conference, how would Bill continue to serve A.A.? What would be his new role in the movement and what purpose would it serve? Indeed, was there to be an appropriate, productive role for the “retired co-founder?” Perhaps these were some of the questions in Bill’s mind as the 1956 Conference drew near. Perhaps they were also in the minds of Delegates who had seen or heard of the drama of St. Louis.

In fact, one Delegate to the Sixth Conference asked whether Bill still had “voting status” in the Conference. The answer to this question was easy. The permanent charter of the Conference provides that the surviving co-founder shall continue to be a member of that body.

The answers to the other questions were not so easy to determine. They could not be answered by Bill alone, but required confirmation by Delegates to the Sixth Conference. For the Conference is no longer “a project of Bill’s.” It has become a delicate, responsive instrument of A.A. as a whole.

The lack of knowledge of movement-wide A.A. apparent in the first Conference has been superseded by the broader understanding displayed by the Delegates to the Sixth Conference. Uncertainty and timidity have given way, not necessarily to arrogant certainty, but at least to a degree of maturity in Third Legacy affairs that was not possible in an earlier day.

In an earlier day, Delegates called upon Bill, frequently and unabashedly, for information.

In the 1956 Conference, Delegate required less information. They were more aware of the purpose and operations of the Conference structure, more willing to try to clarify problems by themselves rather than ask Bill to clarify them. They spoke with an independence and assurance that come from experience. And they spoke often in terms of specific problems for which they sought specific solutions.

Where did Bill fit into this “new” type of Conference, this gathering of men and women to whom he, as a symbol of our earliest members, had bequeathed the Third Legacy of service and responsibility?

Strangely – or perhaps not so strangely – the Delegates instinctively seemed to have assigned Bill to a role that no one else in A.A. can fill so well, a role that, by a curious paradox, may be even more important than that of “co-founder.”

It is a role for which there is no resounding title. Its title, if one might be required would be: “The Reminder.”

Wise men learn most from their errors and the errors of their fellows. But most men tend to forget their most instructive experience and the memories of some men are short and teach nothing.

It is becoming increasingly common in A.A. to say that our Twelve Traditions reflect our collective experience and summarize those principles which seem most likely to assure survival to our Fellowship. But few in our society can reach back in memory to the actual experiences upon which our Traditions are based; none can do so with the breadth of understanding that is Bill’s special gift.

Today, and for many days to come, A.A. needs and will need a “Reminder” who can bring live the instructive memories of our perilous years, who can recall for us the errors made in human frailty and the errors avoided by happy chance or, as most prefer to believe, by the help of a benign Providence.

History is elusive memory preserved for the benefit of future generations. The eagerness with which the 1956 Delegates endorsed Bill’s preliminary historical project was a symbol of the Fellowship’s dependence on Bill as a “Reminder” of our as-yet-unrecorded past.

Interpretation might be defined as examination of both experience and memory to recall the purpose and motives underlying things written or done in the past. The Delegates dependence on Bill for interpretation of several aspects of the Conference charter was, again, a call upon the services of the “Reminder.”

Few, least of all ill, would claim that this is unhealthy for A.A.

Many men have had the opportunity or luck to be “founders.” But not all men have the capacity to continue to serve their fellows as “Reminders,” as men who use hindsight to sharpen foresight, who not only learn from experience but can teach from experience, who can preserve the delicate balance between respect for the past and appreciation of the current and future needs.

We are thankful that Bill had the lick to be a co-founder of A.A. We are even more grateful that he has the more demanding qualities required for his vitally-important role of “Reminder” in our fortunate Fellowship.
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